



大学英语泛读题 College English

总主编 董亚芬

EXTENSIVE READING

Sub-Band

编 者 孙淑强 杨治中



上海外语教育出版社 SHA IGH AT POREIGN LANGUAGE EDUCATION PRESS



教育部推荐使用大学外语类教材 全国高等学校第二届优秀教材特等奖 国家教委高等学校第二届优秀教材一等奖



大学英语 泛读题 College English

总主编 董亚芬 EXTENSIVE READING

江苏<u>上</u>业学院图书馆 编 者 孙淑弘 杨治藏 书 章



图书在版编目(CIP)数据

大学英语泛读. 预备级 / 孙淑强,杨治中编. 3 版. 一上海:上海外语教育出版社,2006 大学英语(第三版) / 董亚芬总主编 ISBN 7-81095-998-0

I. 泛··· □. ①孙··· ②杨··· □. 英语 - 阅读教学 - 高等学校 - 教材 Ⅳ. H31

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2006)第 016879 号

本书著作权归上海外语教育出版社所有。未经书面授权,本书任何部分之文字及图片,不得以任何方式抄袭、节录或翻印;不得以任何形式出版与之配套的辅导材料。

本书封底印有版纹印刷防伪图标。如对版本真伪存有疑问, 请致电本社反盗版办公室:021 6536 6698

出版发行: 上海外语教育出版社

(上海外国语大学内) 邮编: 200083

电 话: 021-65425300 (总机) 电子邮箱: bookinfo@sflep.com.cn

址: http://www.sflep.com.cn http://www.sflep.com

责任编辑:杨自伍

印 刷: 江苏省句容排印厂

经 销:新华书店上海发行所

开 本: 787×1092 1/16 印张14 字数 354千字

版 次: 2006年6月第1版 2006年6月第1次印刷

印 数: 10 000 册

书 号: ISBN 7-81095-998-0 / H • 387

定 价: 17.50 元

本版图书如有印装质量问题, 可向本社调换

《大学英语》第三版 编委会名单

总主编 董亚芬

编 委 (以姓氏笔画为序)

王德杰 (兰州大学)

石 坚(四川大学)

刘洊波(华南理工大学)

余渭深 (重庆大学)

张 森 (河北科技大学)

李 超 (西南民族大学)

李霄翔 (东南大学)

杨世强(昆明理工大学)

杨惠中(上海交通大学)

周玉忠 (宁夏大学)

姜毓锋(哈尔滨理工大学)

贾国栋(中国人民大学)

章少泉(江西师范大学)

曾凡贵 (湖南大学)

雷小川(华中科技大学)

白永权 (西安交通大学)

刘龙根(上海交通大学)

庄智象(上海外国语大学)

宋 黎 (大连理工大学)

张砚秋(北京大学)

李荫华 (复旦大学)

杨 跃 (西安电子科技大学)

杨治中(南京大学)

汪火焰(武汉大学)

罗立胜 (清华大学)

徐青根(苏州大学)

崔 敏 (吉林大学)

谢之君(上海大学)

虞苏美(华东师范大学)

臧金兰(山东师范大学)

总 序

《大学英语》是遵照 1986 年国家教委审定的《大学英语教学大纲(文理科本科用)》编写的一套系列教材,分精读、泛读、听说、快速阅读和语法与练习五种教程,由全国六所重点大学合作编写。教材于 1986 年出版试用本,1992 年出版正式本,并于同年 9 月荣获全国高等学校第二届优秀教材特等奖,以及国家教委高等学校第二届优秀教材一等奖。

1998年,在广泛征求意见的基础上,《大学英语》系列教材根据《大学英语教学大纲(高等学校本科用)》进行了第一次修订。修订本更加注意文、理、工、农、医等各科的通用性,力求给学生打好"宽、厚、牢"的语言基础。

为了推进大学英语教学改革,适应社会各界对大学生英语能力的要求,教育部于 2004 年颁布了《大学英语课程教学要求(试行)》(以下简称《课程要求》)。遵照《课程要求》对大学英语提出的教学目标,即"培养学生的英语综合应用能力",编者于 2004 年决定对教材进行第二次修订,以满足新时期国家和社会对人才培养的需要。

本次修订原则:

- 1. 教材的定位不变。《大学英语》是综合教育型(English for integrative purposes)而非特殊目的型(English for specific purposes)的教材,旨在帮助大学本科各专业学生进一步打下扎实的语言基础。
- 2. 选材原则不变。正因为《大学英语》是综合教育型的,选材必须做到题材广泛,体裁多样,语言规范,有利于打好语言基础。选材遵循三性原则,即趣味性、知识性、可思性,以激发学生学习英语的兴趣。
- 3. 在更新课文时注意经典性与时代性的融合,科普性与文学性的融合,使选文内容经得起时间考验,文字经得起反复咀嚼。这两个融合是教材可教性与可学性的保证,也是教材生命力之所在。
- 4. 本次修订按照《课程要求》所提出的培养"英语综合应用能力"这一目标,着重考虑增强听与说的训练,提高听与说尤其是说的要求。

本次修订重点:

精读:

1. 更新部分课文。选用一些时代感更强、更贴近现代生活、语言更地道的文章取代部分

相形见绌的课文。

- 2. 梳理全教程的练习。除了设置新的听、说练习外,还针对近年来学生在口、笔试中经常出现的语言错误设计了用法方面的练习,以提高学生在使用英语时的准确性。
- 3. 为了帮助学生集中精力学好基本词语,这次修订继续遵循前次修订时的方法,把全书单词分为三类:(1) words to drill(通过反复操练能熟练掌握其用法的单词);(2) words to remember(能记住其形、音、义的单词);(3) words to have a nodding acquaintance with(能于再次出现时根据上下文识别其词义的单词),并进一步调整各项练习,以确保常用词语的复现率。
- 4. 为了提高学生的写作能力,这次修订还强调微观与宏观的写作技能同时发展,即一方面训练学生如何写好各类句子,同时从第一课开始就要求学生写成段的文章。

泛读:

在第一次修订的基础上进一步选用时代感较强、故事情节动人的文章取代内容相对陈旧的课文。丰富了练习类型(如增加了词汇练习和翻译练习),以帮助学生在提高阅读理解能力的同时适当扩大词汇量。

听说:

除了大幅度更新听力材料,适当提高听力理解的要求之外,这次修订还有针对性地增强了说的训练。根据不同话题提供了丰富的口语素材,并通过多种练习方式为培养学生具有实质性的口语能力打下基础。

快速阅读:

除了原有的版本继续发行之外,还另外编写了一套全新的快速阅读教程,内容侧重科普,供各类院校选择使用。

语法与练习:

把原有四册书删繁就简为两册,以便于学生携带。删除部分章节,增补和替换了大量例句和练习。为方便学生自学,例句都附有中文译文。本教程既可作为语法参考书,也可作为补充练习手册。

精读(预备级)、泛读(预备级)、听说(预备级):

分别将精读(预备级)和泛读(预备级)由原来的各两册修订成各一册。精读(预备级)为重新设计编写,不仅课文与练习是全新的,对听与说的要求也比原书有较明显的提高。泛读(预备级)和听说(预备级)也作了相应的更新与改进。

本教材的起点为 1800 单词,从这个起点开始要为学生打下扎实的语言基础并达到培养英语综合应用能力这一目标,教材除了必须提供丰富的语言素材之外,还必须编写出多种口笔头练习以保证学生有足够的语言实践机会。因此本教材的精、泛读教程仍坚持每册编写 10 单元。但目前大学英语的有效授课时间有限,各校可以根据学生的具体情况制定自己的教学计划,灵活选用练习,不必每题必做。与此同时还应当尽可能争取合理的周学时并充分调动学生课外自学的积极性。如果师生双方能共同努力,相互配合,认真学好每一单元,则必能取得良好的教学效果。

《大学英语》从试用本问世到本次修订本完稿历时20余载,跨越两个世纪。使用者一度遍

及全国千余所高等院校,受到了师生们的广泛欢迎。教材之所以有这样的规模和影响力主要可以归结为以下几个原因:

- (1) 一支优秀的编写队伍:《大学英语》的编者为来自全国六所重点大学的骨干教师,他们都有长期的大学英语教学经历,具备深厚的英、汉语功底与高度负责的工作态度。这是本套教材获得大学英语教学界普遍认同的基础。
- (2) 精心挑选的精、泛读课文和听力材料:课文为教材之本,能否为读者提供理想的课文是教材成功的关键。不少人认为当前选材自由度很大,各类原版的素材铺天盖地,俯拾即是,选材不存在困难。然而事实证明,选材却是编写工作中最为辛苦费力的环节。《大学英语》的编者们虽然长期积累了大量素材,但为了找出更合适的内容,往往需要翻阅数十篇甚至上百篇文章才能筛选出一段文字优美纯正,内容引人入胜的选文材料,正是这样,才确保了课文的趣味性、知识性和可思性。
- (3) 科学设计和认真编写的练习:在编写和历次修订的过程中,本书编者不仅重视练习的针对性和实用性,还十分注重练习的语言质量。几乎每个例句都经过了集体讨论、反复推敲和论证,以确保语言规范、内容完整和难易度适中,使学生能够在轻轻松松的课堂气氛中进行语言操练。
- (4) 审稿层层把关:为了使教材更完善,在正式定稿前,约请了多位中外专家多次审阅和 润饰。

除了上述各点外,本教材经久不衰的另一重要原因是广大读者多年来的支持和关爱。他们通过文章、书信和座谈等渠道,在充分肯定我们教材的同时,还向我们提出了不少宝贵的意见和建议,对我们的再修订工作助益颇丰。对此,我代表编写组全体成员向他们表示最诚挚的感谢,并衷心希望他们能够一如既往地支持我们的教材,随时向我们反馈各种意见和建议。

《大学英语》系列教材(第三版)由复旦大学、北京大学、华东师范大学、南京大学、四川大学、苏州大学等高校的资深教授、英语教学专家通力合作,修订编写而成。英籍专家 Anthony Ward 协助编写与审阅。出版社的同志协助编写组安排修订日程,随时提出改进的意见和建议,协调有关编写和编辑工作,为保证这次修订工作的顺利完成付出了辛勤的劳动。在此一并致以诚挚的感谢。

总主编 董亚芬 2006年3月

编者的话

本教程是根据《大学英语》预备级泛读教程的特点和学生的实际英语水平,按以下指导思想修订的:

- 1. 选材内容作了适当调整和增删,将原来的两册合并为一册。坚持难度逐步提高、 题材广泛、体裁多样、知识性与趣味性并重的编写原则。期望通过一定量的阅读增强学生 的语感,提高学生的阅读速度,使之初步掌握阅读技巧,为进入一级的学习打下基础。
 - 2. 选材较浅于精读教程的课文,每篇均辅以必要的注释,以便于学生顺利阅读。
- 3. 篇章绝大多数选自原文,略经删节或改写,在保证语言文字规范化的同时,尽量使之适合预备级学生的英语水平。但考虑到学生阅读能力上差异,某些篇章的难度略高于《大学英语课程教学要求》所规定的指标。
- 4. 为了帮助学生在提高阅读能力的同时适当培养说的能力,所选篇章中有 4 篇短 剧。其余的篇章中,有不少也包含长短各异的对话。
- 5. 每课后面均附有练习,可帮助学生检查自己的阅读能力和阅读进展情况。各类练习旨在配合精读教程中有关阅读技能的教学,逐步培养学生阅读过程中的分析、归纳、综合和推理的能力。
- 6. 本教程分12个单元,每单元有4篇短文,总共为48篇。书后附有练习答案和总词汇表,供师生在检测或自测时参考。

本教程承蒙复旦大学董亚芬教授亲切关怀和指导,承英籍专家 Anthony Ward 的仔细审校,承上海外语教育出版社杨自伍编辑的严谨编辑,在此谨表深切谢意。书中的不足之处,敬请同行专家和广大师生批评、指正。

编 者 2006年3月



881 Juli

1.	The Loch Ness Monster	1
2.	What Age?	4
3,	A SARS Hero	7
4.	"Where's the Beef?"	10
5.	What Happened to the Cabbages?	13
6.	Why Are They So Hospitable?	16
.7.	A True Mystery Story	19
8.	Robinson Crusoe	22
9.	A Lost Ring	25
10.	Help! 34.ALANDIA ALANDAMA ALANDAMA	28
11.	Sir Walter Raleigh	31
12.	The Cobbler and the Banker	34
700	The Happiest Man	37
14.	It's a Small World	40
	Tornadoes (1999) sattrait	43
	Four Beautiful Things about Hawaii	46
	A Shot in the Dark	49
18.	An Unusual Notice	53
	Ants Are Smarter Than We Think	
20.	Christmas	60
21.	What Time Is It?	63
22.	How Tea Came to Asia	66
23.	Wrong Number	69

	24. A Clumsy World for Lefty	. /3
otrotro	25. A Letter to a Friend	77
	26. The Day the Volcano Blew Up	81
	27. Advice for a Bright New Year	. 84
	28. He Made Us a Team	87
l	29. Treasure from Flavius 2011 document 1	91
·	30. The Unreality of TV	. 95
7	31. The Dreamer SARS Hero	. 99
)	32. The Finest Treasure of and another than	103
6 .	33. A Time for Courage banagaH. IndV.	107
at	34. A Valuable Hour	111
N	35. Clocks Through Time	115
28.11.11.12	36. Pity for a Stranger	119
	37. Does It Mean Giving Up Our Heritage?	123
i de de la companya d	38. Summer Is Festival Time in Britain	126
le avec	39. Be More Careful When Using Water	130
	40. Stick Together or We'll Be All Alone	133
(2) (20) (2) (2) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4	41. Miss Evans, of Boston, America	137
¥	42. Let's Be Grateful for Small Things	140
	43. Hunting Celebrities	143
46	44. Advantageous or Disadvantageous?	147
ok T	45. Do Those Things Make You Happy?	150
	46. Should We Make Friends with Our Worst Nightmare?	153
00	47. Too Many Choices	157
	48. Duty	161
38	Key to the Exercises	166
	Vocabulary	175

The Loch Ness Monster¹



10

15

20

In the north of Scotland there is a lake called Loch Ness. It is the biggest lake in Britain. It is over thirty kilometers long and in some places nearly 3,000 meters deep. The lake is cold and dark and not many people went there until after 1930². Then a road was built around the lake. Visitors began to use the road, and this was when the stories began.

Someone said that he had seen a monster in the lake. He said it was twelve meters long, with a long neck and a small head. Others said the same thing³ and in 1933 a London doctor took a picture. It looked like a monster with a long neck and a thick body, but the picture was not clear. The newspapers printed the picture and called it the Loch Ness Monster.

Then the discussion began. Nobody had seen anything clearly and no one had any proof. Some people, however, were certain there was something living in the lake. Others said there was nothing there.

In 1961, a lot of people joined together to make a real effort⁴ to see and take pictures of the monster — if there was one⁵! Several times people thought they saw something, but after ten years there was still no proof.

Later, underwater television cameras⁶ were used, and even a submarine! But no one found any real proof. However, the submarine did find something interesting⁷: a huge underwater cave. It was big enough to be the home of a monster, but of course, that was no proof either.

In 1975, however, some American scientists formed a search team. They used an underwater camera. It took pictures every seventy seconds⁸. Some of the pictures seemed to show a red-brown animal. Its body was about four meters long, and there was a very strange head at the end of its four-meter neck. Many people then began to believe that Loch Ness had a monster, but even today we cannot be certain.

approximately 330 words



College English Extensive Reading (Sub-Band)



Notes

- 1. Loch Ness/'lok'nes/; 尼斯湖(位于苏格兰北部); loch 湖; the Loch Ness Monster 尼斯湖水怪
- 2. not many people went there until after 1930: 1930 年以前没有多少人到过那个 地方
- 3. Others said the same thing: Other people said this too.
- 4. make a real effort: try really hard
- 5. one: a monster
- 6. underwater television camera: 水下电视摄像机
- 7. did find something interesting: 确实发现了一点有意思的东西
- 8. every seventy seconds: 每70秒钟



Exercises

I. Answer the following questions:

- 1. Where is Loch Ness?
- 2. "Loch" is an old Scottish word. What do you think it means?
- 3. Can you tell why not many people went to Loch Ness before 1930?
- 4. When did the stories about the monster begin?
- 5. How did people describe the monster?
- 6. What did a London doctor do in 1933?
- 7. Why didn't the doctor's picture prove that there was a monster?
- 8. In 1961 a lot of people joined together to try to take pictures of the monster. How long did they keep on trying?
- 9. What interesting thing did the submarine find?
- 10. What did the pictures taken by the American scientists seem to show?

1. The Loch Wess Mouster



II. Choose a word in Column B to replace each underlined part in Column A:

\mathbf{A}	В
1. The lake is more than thirty kilometers long.	a. picture
2. A road was made around the lake.	b. sure
3. This was the time the stories began.	c. built
4. In 1933 a London doctor took a photograph.	d. called
5. The newspapers named it the Loch Ness Monster.	e. big
6. Some people were <u>certain</u> there was something living	f. about
in the lake.	
7. The submarine found a huge underwater cave.	g. over
8. The animal's body was around four meters long.	h. when



2. What Age?



Text

Tom Biggs, a hotel waiter

Henry Maxwell, a man of about thir

Henry Maxwell, a man of about thirty¹, unmarried Rose Wellington, a beautiful girl, younger than Maxwell

A room in a hotel. Maxwell is sitting at a table with a glass in front of him. It is his first evening in the hotel. Rose walks into the room, but Maxwell has never seen her before. A lot of people are standing outside the window.

Maxwell: (to Tom) Bring me another drink, please. What's your name?

Tom: Tom Biggs, sir.

10

Maxwell: What's happening out there? (He stands up and looks through the window.) I

can see a taxi.

Tom: Oh, it's nothing, sir. Two people got married this morning, and now they're

going away. (Rose walks to the window and looks out.)

Rose: There they come!

Maxwell: Yes, I can see them.

Rose: She isn't very young, is she?

Maxwell: No, she isn't. Er ... will you have a drink? My name's Henry Maxwell.

Rose: Well, that's very kind of you³, Mr. Maxwell. Thank you. My name's Rose Wellington.

Maxwell: Tom, please bring Miss Wellington a drink.

Tom: Yes, sir.

Maxwell: Shall we sit here? (He points to his own table, and they sit down at it together.)

Rose: Thank you. How old do you think she was?

Maxwell: I'm not sure. I only saw her for a minute. 4 About forty, perhaps.

Rose: Oh, I don't think so. She looked about the same age as he was, and he was only



25 about thirty-five.

Maxwell: Oh. I'm certain she was older than that. 5 A man ought to marry a woman younger than himself, don't you think?

Rose: Yes, it's usually better that way, I suppose. 6 I was telling my sister Lilian the same thing this morning.

Maxwell: And you're quite right. The girl ought to be the younger of the two: half his age and ten more.

Rose: I don't quite understand.

Maxwell. It's easy. The girl ought to be half the man's age and ten years more. If he's twenty-six, she ought to be twenty-three. Half of twenty-six is thirteen, and thirteen and ten are twenty-three.

Rose: Yes, that seems about right⁷. So if the man's thirty years old, the girl ought to be twenty-five.

Maxwell: Yes. And if he's sixty, she ought to be forty. And if he's eighty

Rose: Eighty! People don't get married at the age of eighty!

Maxwell: Believe me, they do. If he's eighty, she ought to be fifty. And if he's a hundred and ten

Rose: (laughing) A hundred and ten! (She looks down at her glass and thinks for a few seconds without speaking.) Yes, perhaps you're right. So Lilian can marry George, I suppose.

45 Maxwell: Who's George?

Rose:

35

Rose: He's a young man in love with Lilian. They want to get married, but Lilian is older than George, and so I told her not to marry him.

Maxwell: Quite right. They mustn't get married.

But she's just half his age and ten years more, as you said.

Maxwell: But she's older than he is. You've just said so.

Rose: That's right. He's eighteen and she's nineteen.

Maxwell: (thoughtfully) Half of eighteen is nine Oh, I see. Yes!

approximately 530 words



Notes

- 1. about thirty: 30 岁左右
- 2. it's nothing: nothing serious: nothing important
- 3. that's very kind of you. 谢谢你的好意



College English Extensive Reading (Sub-Band)

- 4. for a minute: for a very short time.
- 5. older than that: older than thirty-five
- 6. I suppose.: I think.
- 7. about right: fairly true 大致不错



I.	Write T for true in the space if the statement is true; write F for false if the statement is
	not true:
	1. Rose is about the same age as Maxwell.
	2. Maxwell and Rose have not met before.
	3. Tom is one of Maxwell's best friends.
	4. Maxwell and Rose are going to get married soon.
	5. According to Maxwell, a man's wife ought to be younger than the man himself.
	6. Rose told Lilian it was better to marry a man older than herself.
	7. Lilian is Rose's sister.
	8. Lilian got married that morning.
	9. According to Maxwell, if a man is twenty-eight, his wife ought to be twenty-
	five.
	10. Maxwell's idea is not always true.
H	Fill in the blank in each sentence with a proper word from the passage, the first letter of which is given:
	1. There's one thing I o to tell you before I go further.
	2. A ten o'clock the telephone rang again.
	3. Things of that sort are h all over the world every day.
	4. She got m before she came to work in the company.
	5. The policeman p to a bloodstain (血迹) on the carpet.
	6. You s to be very interested in the play.
	7. It was hard to u why he left the country.
	8. He has forgotten to b his umbrella and he was wet through.



10

15

20

3. A SARS¹ Hero



Text

Dr. Tom Buckley² treats SARS patients inside an Intensive Care Unit³ at Hong Kong's Princess Margaret Hospital⁴. Every day he performs life-saving procedures on them, even though he may catch SARS himself. His wife Rosemary was especially worried about him at the start of April, when the government transferred Buckley to Princess Margaret Hospital after SARS had devastated one of the health care teams there. Sixteen of the medical staff in the Intensive Care Unit of the Princess Margaret Hospital had caught SARS and Tom himself also felt that the risk of him catching SARS was extremely high.

To solve that problem, Buckley took some strict procedures to control new infection. So everyone who entered the Intensive Care Unit had to pass through one area where protective clothes could be checked along with goggles and masks to make sure they were worn properly. To avoid spreading SARS to his own family, at one time⁵, Buckley even slept on the floor at his office instead of going home. Nicholas, his 10-year-old boy said to his mother after about 3-4 days that "If daddy gets this disease, will he come home or will he die?" Rosemary, herself a doctor, admits she did consider leaving Hong Kong with the children, but eventually decided to stay. She said that there was a risk that Tom could get SARS himself and she didn't want him to have to face that alone.

Since Tom Buckley was transferred to the Intensive Care Unit of Princess Margaret Hospital, his infection control measures have been a great success. Not a single health care worker has caught SARS there.

When people were celebrating Tom Buckley's achievements and courage, a correspondent⁶ asked Buckley, "Did they give you the option?" And he said, "Oh yeah, they did give me the option, but I decided that I would go there anyway." And Rachel, Buckley's daughter, said to the correspondent, "I'm proud of Dad because he's big⁷ and he's brave!"

approximately 320 words